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printing costs 

 
 

Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. 
Rhowch wybod i ni os mai Cymraeg yw eich 

dewis iaith. 
We welcome correspondence in Welsh. Please 
let us know if your language choice is Welsh. 

 

Cyfarwyddiaeth y Prif Weithredwr / Chief 
Executive’s Directorate 
Deialu uniongyrchol / Direct line /: 01656 643148 / 
643147 / 643694 
Gofynnwch am / Ask for:  Democratic Services 
 
Ein cyf / Our ref:       
Eich cyf / Your ref:       
 
Dyddiad/Date: Friday 30 June 2023 

 

Dear Councillor,  
 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE 
 
A  meeting of the Standards Committee will be held as a Hybrid meeting in the Council Chamber - 
Civic Offices, Angel Street, Bridgend, CF31 4WB/or remotely via Teams on Friday, 7 July 2023 at 
09:30. 
 
AGENDA 
 
1.  Apologies for Absence    

 To receive apologies for absence from Members.     
 

2.  Declarations of Interest    

 To receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interest (if any) from Members/Officers in 
accordance with the provisions of the Members’ Code of Conduct adopted by Council on 1 
September 2008. 
 

3.  Approval of Minutes   3 - 6 

 To receive for approval the Minutes of 30/09/2022 
 

4.  Standards of Conduct   
 

7 - 18 

 Please note that the three political Group Leaders of BCBC have been invited to attend the 
meeting for this item. 
 

5.  Annual Report  
 

19 - 26 

6.  Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework  
 

27 - 30 

7.  National Forum for Standards Committee Chairs  
 

31 - 34 

8.  Gifts and Hospitality  
 

35 - 38 

9.  Observations of the Vale of Glamorgan's Standards Committee  
 

39 - 44 

10.  Urgent Items  
  

 

Public Document Pack



 To consider any item(s) of business in respect of which notice has been given in 
accordance with Rule 4 of the Council’s Procedure Rules, and which the person presiding at 
the meeting is of the opinion should by reason of special circumstances be transacted at the 
meeting as a matter of urgency. 
 
 

Note: This will be a Hybrid meeting and Members and Officers will be attending in the Council 
Chamber, Civic Offices, Angel Street Bridgend / Remotely via Microsoft Teams. The meeting will be 
recorded for subsequent transmission via the Council’s internet site which will be available as soon 
as practicable after the meeting. If you have any queries regarding this, please contact 
cabinet_committee@bridgend.gov.uk or tel. 01656 643148 / 643694 / 643513 / .643696 
 
Yours faithfully 
K Watson 
Chief Officer, Legal and Regulatory Services, HR and Corporate Policy  
 
Councillors: Councillors Councillors 
MJ Williams 
G Thomas 

Mr P Clarke 
Mrs J Kiely 

Mr C Jones OBE 
G Walter 



STANDARDS COMMITTEE - FRIDAY, 30 SEPTEMBER 2022 

 
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE HELD REMOTELY - VIA 
MICROSOFT TEAMS ON FRIDAY, 30 SEPTEMBER 2022 AT 15:30 

 
Present 

 
Councillor Mr C Jones OBE – Chairperson  

 
MJ Williams G Thomas Mr P Clarke Mrs J Kiely 
Mr J Baker G Walter   
 
 
Officers: 
 
Rachel Keepins Democratic Services Manager 
Julie Ellams Democratic Services Officer - Committees 
Kelly Watson Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services 

 
105. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
Cllr M Williams declared a personal interest in item 4, Standards of Conduct as he was 
married to one of the Group Leaders. 
 
Cllr G Walter declared a prejudicial interest in Item 11, Approval of Exempt Minutes as 
the subject of the referral was a close personal friend. He therefore left the meeting 
when this item was being considered. 
 

106. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
RESOLVED:    That the Minutes of the meetings of the Standards 

Committee dated 21 September 2021 and 23 June 2022 
be approved as a true and accurate record. 

 
107. STANDARDS OF CONDUCT 

 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services presented a report apprising the 
Committee of the new duties under the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 
2021 in relation to leaders of political groups taking steps to promote and maintain high 
standards of conduct of their members.  
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services explained that Group Leaders 
were required to report compliance with their duty to the Standards Committee. Group 
Leaders should also report any serious concerns about members’ behaviour which had 
not been remedied by informal actions, in line with the requirement in the Code for 
councillors to report breaches. It was recommended that the Council’s political Group 
Leaders and the Standards Committee agree on the form and frequency of a report from 
each Group Leader to the Committee. The Committee should then consider each report 
and provide feedback to the Group Leaders. The Chair of the Standards Committee had 
therefore invited the three Group Leaders to attend the Committee meeting for this item. 
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services added that training on the new 
duties had been arranged for the Committee and Group Leaders prior to the meeting on 
30th September 2022, by an external facilitator. 
 
The Group Leaders and the Committee discussed and agreed a way forward for 
reporting to Standards Committee.  
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STANDARDS COMMITTEE - FRIDAY, 30 SEPTEMBER 2022 

 
RESOLVED:   Standards Committee noted the report and agreed that: 
 
                     • The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services to prepare a joint 

statement from the 3 Group Leaders to promote the new duties to be 
circulated to the Group Leaders for approval before being circulated to 
all Members together with the training slides from the Leadership in 
Standards Training.   

                     • A standardised template for a report to be prepared to be submitted to 
Standards Committee every 6 months from each individual Group. Each 
report to include details of attendance at mandatory training sessions, 
complaints and other relevant information.   

                      • The reports to be shared with the Chief Officer Legal, HR and 
Regulatory Services before being submitted to Standards Committee. 
The individual Group Leaders to attend Standards Committee when the 
reports were being considered.   

 
108. AMENDMENTS TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE 

 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services presented a report   
apprising the Committee of amendments to the Standards Committee Terms of 
Reference as a result of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 which 
came into force on 5th May 2022. 
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services explained some of the 
requirements of the 2021 Act relevant to the Standards Committee which took effect on 
5th May 2022 including details of the annual report to the Authority. The final guidance 
would be reported to a future meeting of the Committee. The Committee considered and 
noted the provisions outlined at  
paragraph 4.1 and noted that these revised provisions would be incorporated into the 
new model constitution to be formally approved by Cabinet and Council. 
 
A member suggested that they should set out a framework for the Annual Report to 
include measures that could be reported on consistently so that progress could be 
monitored around matters such as training and the number of referrals made.  
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services confirmed that she would bring a 
report to the next meeting out a framework on the basis of the reports from the Group 
Leaders at 6 monthly intervals. She would also look at the scheduled meetings for full 
Council to see when it would be most appropriate to report back.  
 
A member advised that he was available to help with the development of the framework 
for the Annual Report if required.  
 
RESOLVED:      Committee noted the report and agreed that a report be submitted 

to the next meeting of Standards Committee providing a 
framework for the Annual Report and a schedule for reporting to 
Council. 

 
109. APPOINTMENT TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE 

 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services advised the Committee of an 
amendment to the size and membership of the Council’s Standards Committee and of 
proposals to appoint an Independent Member (co-opted) to the Committee. She 
explained that a meeting of the Standards Committee would only be quorate when at 
least three Members, including the Chairperson, were present; and at least half the 
Members present (including the Chairperson) were Independent Members. This placed 
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STANDARDS COMMITTEE - FRIDAY, 30 SEPTEMBER 2022 

 
an unduly heavy burden on the Independent Members, and the committee being in 
danger of not having adequate or required numbers (a quorum) for meetings. On 20 July 
2022, Council approved that the membership of the Committee be increased to eight 
Members and an additional Independent Member (co-opted) be appointed to the 
Committee. It was proposed that the Monitoring Officer go through the usual process of 
advertising the vacancy in two newspapers circulating in the area and that a Panel 
(consisting of not more than five Members and at least one Independent Member and 
one Town and Community Council Member) be convened to consider applications and 
conduct interviews. Following interviews, the Panel would make a recommendation on 
the appointment to Council. 
 
Members requested further information regarding the recent changes in relation to the 
12 month time limit, the position with Town and Community Councillors and if one was 
appointed as an Independent Member, could they be appointed for a consecutive term. 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services agreed to pull together some 
guidance to be circulated before the position was advertised. When it was advertised, it 
would usually be sent to Town and Community Councils to circulate through their 
networks.  
 
RESOLVED:    Committee noted the report. The Chief Officer Legal, HR and 

Regulatory Services agreed to circulate updated guidance in 
relation to Town and Community Councils and Terms of Office.     

 
110. OMBUDSMAN ANNUAL LETTER 2021-2022 

 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services presented to the Committee the 
Ombudsman’s Annual Letter for 2021-2022. She explained that the Public Service 
Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) was independent of all government bodies and had 
legal powers to investigate complaints about public services and independent care 
providers in Wales. They also investigated complaints that Members of local government 
bodies had breached their authority's Code of Conduct. The PSOW reported annually on 
the number of complaints against public bodies received by its office.  
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services reported the number of complaints 
against the Authority, how this compared to the previous year and the outcome of the 
complaints.   
 
A member raised concerns about the number of Town and Community Council 
complaints and in particular the fact that of the 21, none had any substance. He was 
concerned that the complaints process was being “weaponised” for want of a better 
description. He referred to a Councillor who had been the subject of a number of 
complaints over a few years that had amounted to nothing but had caused that 
Councillor great distress. He asked that that point be noted and hoped that fellow 
Councillors recognised the problem and that potentially, under the new duties that the 
Group Leaders could address this issue.  
 
RESOLVED:    Committee noted the Annual Letter attached as Appendix 1 to the 

report. 
 

111. ADJUDICATION PANEL FOR WALES - CODE OF CONDUCT DECISION 
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services notified the Committee of a recent 
Case Tribunal decision of the Adjudication Panel for Wales (APW) in respect of former 
Member Gordon Lewis. 
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STANDARDS COMMITTEE - FRIDAY, 30 SEPTEMBER 2022 

 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services explained that the APW had two 
statutory functions in relation to breaches of the Members' Code of Conduct:  
• To form case or interim case tribunals to consider references from the Public Services 
Ombudsman for Wales (“the Ombudsman”) following the investigation of allegations that 
a Member had failed to comply with their Authority's Members' Code of Conduct; and  
• To consider appeals from Members against the decisions of Local Authority Standards 
Committees that they may have breached the Members' Code of Conduct. 
 
The Chief Officer Legal, HR and Regulatory Services explained that by letter dated 17 
March 2022, the Adjudication Panel for Wales received a referral from the Ombudsman 
in relation to allegations made against former Member Gordon Lewis. The Case Tribunal 
determined its adjudication on the basis of the papers only, at a meeting on 10 June 
2022, conducted by means of remote attendance technology. The Case Tribunal found 
by unanimous decision that the Respondent was subject to the Code of Conduct (“the 
Code”) of Pencoed Town Council at the relevant time. Paragraph 6(1)(a) of the Code 
stated that a Member must not conduct himself in a manner which could reasonably be 
regarded as bringing his office or authority into disrepute. The Case Tribunal found that 
the Respondent had failed to comply with paragraph 6(1)(a) of the Code, having 
deliberately or recklessly completed election paperwork which falsely declared that he 
was eligible to stand for election in 2018, and having continued to act as Member 
despite being disqualified for being elected. The Case Tribunal concluded by unanimous 
decision that the Respondent be disqualified for a period of 24 months from being, or 
becoming, a member of Pencoed Town Council or of any other relevant authority within 
the meaning of the Local Government Act 2000, with effect from the date of the Notice. 
 
RESOLVED:    Members noted the report and decision of the APW. 
 

112. URGENT ITEMS 
 
None 
 

113. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC 
 
RESOLVED:    That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 as 

amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) 
(Wales) Order 2007, the public be excluded from the meeting during 
consideration of the following item of business, as the minutes 
contained exempt information as defined in Paragraph 12 of Part 4 of 
Schedule 12A and Paragraph 21 of Part 5 of Schedule 12A of the Act. 

 
Following the application of the public interest test it was  
resolved that pursuant to the provisions of the Act referred to  
above, to consider the under mentioned item in private with the public 
being excluded from the meeting, as it would involve the disclosure to 
them of exempt information as stated above. 

 
114. APPROVAL OF EXEMPT MINUTES 

 
The exempt minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee dated 23 June 2022, 
were approved as a true and accurate record. 
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

STANDARDS OF CONDUCT  

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

To receive reports from the political Group Leaders in the 
Council outlining their compliance with their duties in 

relation to high standards of conduct.  

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 To present to the Standards Committee the reports of the three political Group 

Leaders of the Council outlining their compliance with their duties in relation to high 
standards of conduct.  
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 On 30 September 2022 the Committee received a report on the new duties placed 

upon Standards Committees and political Group Leaders under the Local 
Government and Election (Wales) Act 2021.  

 
2.2 A new duty under the Act is placed on the leaders of political groups to take steps to 

promote and maintain high standards of conduct of their members.  Under the Local 
Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990 a political group 
is constituted where the Proper Officer is notified of two or more members who wish 
to be treated as a political group, the name of the group and the name of the one 
member of the group who is to act as its leader.  At the Annual Meeting on 18 May 
2022, the Proper Officer was informed in writing of the following political groups and 
leaders:  

 
 Labour – Group Leader: Cllr Huw David, Leader of the Council  
 Bridgend County Independents – Group Leader: Cllr Amanda Williams  
 Democratic Alliance Group – Group Leader:  Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas 

 
2.3 The duty recognises those in positions of leadership and influence within a principal 

council should have responsibility for combating bullying and harassment amongst 
elected members and council staff, and must act as a positive role model.  Among 
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other things, this duty is designed to support Welsh Government’s diversity in 
democracy agenda and actions in its Race Equality Action Plan. The 2021 Act also 
requires that a leader of a political group, must co-operate with the Standards 
Committee in the exercise of the Committee’s functions.   

 
2.4 Standards Committees play an important role in supporting members, individually 

and collectively, to develop and maintain a culture which embraces high standards 
of conduct.  The 2021 Act also extends the specific functions of a Standards 
Committee to include monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups with the 
new duty imposed on them by the Act to promote and maintain high standards of 
conduct by members of their group. 

3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1 Group Leaders are required to report compliance with their duty to the Standards 

Committee.  This could take the form of a short letter or report at a frequency 
agreed by the political Group Leaders in the Council and its Standards Committee. 
Group Leaders should also report any serious concerns about members’ behaviour 
which has not been remedied by informal actions, in line with the requirement in the 
Code for councillors to report breaches. The Council’s political Group Leaders and 
the Standards Committee have previously agreed on the form and frequency of a 
report from each Group Leader to the Committee.   

3.2 It is recommended that the Committee consider each report submitted by the Group 
Leaders (attached as Appendices 1-3) and provide feedback. The Chair of the 
Standards Committee has therefore invited the Group Leaders to attend the 
Committee meeting on 7 July 2023. The Chair may also wish to meet with Group 
Leaders privately and periodically to review behaviour.   

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-economic 

Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been considered in the 
preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council must consider the 
impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, 
strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will be no significant or 
unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
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6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.  

 
7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
 
8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report. 
 
9. Recommendation 

 
9.1 It is recommended that the Committee consider the reports attached as Appendices 

1-3 and provide feedback.   
 

 
Background documents:  
None 
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Appendix 1 
 

Promoting Compliance With the Code of Conduct 
 

Report by: 
 

Cllr Amanda Williams 

Political 
Group: 
 

Bridgend County Independents 

No. of 
members: 

13 No. trained on Code: 13 (100%) 

  

For the 
period: 
 

7th May 2022 to 14th June 2023 

  

Number, Source and Level of Complaints 
 

 Informal Local Resolution  PSOW 

Public 
 

 1 (not upheld) 2 (not investigated) 

Officers 
 

   

Councillors 
 

   

  

Steps taken to Promote Compliance 
(To Be Completed by Group Leader) 

  
Include matters such as: 

- demonstrating personal commitment to and attending relevant development or training 
around equalities and standards;  

- encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around equalities 
and standards;  

- ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that 
Committee;  

It has been a difficult first year for some members of my group in that they 
have been targeted via online trolling, sharing of fake news, vexatious 
complaints and I have been provided with evidence that some of my group 
should be pursued until they are tipped over the edge by members and 
supporters of a political party.  It has been extremely distressing and has 
impacted greatly on the mental health of some of my group members.  
Fortunately, none of the complaints in their capacity as BCBC councillors 
have been taken forward with the Public Services Ombudsman or monitoring 
officer.  Unfortunately, there have been more complaints in their capacity as 
a Town/Community Councillor, and whilst is not relevant for the purpose of 
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this report, I do feel it impacts on their BCBC role and could affect the 
reputation of BCBC given that the public don’t always differentiate between 
the two.  Unfortunately, these individuals who continue to troll are fired up by 
an inherent dislike of the Bridgend County Independents group and so I do 
not feel that this will change.  I simply continue to remind my group not to 
engage.  Politics has changed over the years with social media making it 
easier to attack others from behind a screen and so all BCBC members need 
to work together to protect ourselves and I have asked the leader and chief 
executive to meet with South Wales Police to look at ways of ensuring all 
councillors feel safe and supported. 
 
As the majority of my group are new members they have attended as much 
training as possible in order to gain better understanding.  They have also all 
agreed to complete a PDR to consider other areas of learning that may be 
beneficial.  These have commenced.  Although I am a returning member, I 
have attended many of these training sessions to refresh my memory and to 
also provide support to my group.  I regularly encourage all my group to 
attend training and if any member cannot, due to other commitments, then 
they will often watch the recording.  In addition, I have put forward some 
areas of training that my group members have suggested would be beneficial 
to them. 

 
- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal 

Council meetings;  
- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards 

Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;  
- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;  
- attend a meeting of the Council’s Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of 

Conduct issues;  

 

We have a monthly group meeting where we have an open and honest 
discussion as a group, however, I have an open-door policy where any 
member can contact me for advice or to discuss issues as needed.  
 
Civility and respect are core and I strongly believe that this has improved 
greatly over the past 12 months.  Sometimes eagerness for an issue to be 
resolved has seen individuals sending passionate emails and many chasers, 
however, if I feel that the email is too pointed then I will discuss it with the 
group member. 
 
I also continuously remind my group about what they say and share on social 
media and if I see a group post that I am not 100% content with then I will 
make sure it is removed.  I believe that there have been vast improvements 
in the tone of social media posts.  If the monitoring officer also raises a 
concern with me then I discuss it further with the individual in order for them 
to understand how some messages can be perceived. 
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I also attend a monthly group leaders meeting and a monthly meeting with 
the Chief Executive where we can discuss openly and frankly any concerns 
about behaviour and comments made and also work on building 
relationships.  I have also had several meetings with Cllr Huw David 
regarding relationships between our two groups and we have both always 
agreed to resolve issues directly, reminding our groups of this rather than 
submitting ombudsman complaints.  Whilst I am only responsible as a group 
leader for the 13 BCBC members in my group, I do also relay this to the 
wider group of independent town and community councillors and provide 
them with support also as outlined above, their actions also can affect the 
reputation of BCBC. 
 

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving 
standards;  

- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards 
of conduct within the Council.  

 
 

I am more than happy to implement any recommendations put forward to me. 
 
I am also grateful to both of the other group leaders Cllr Ross Thomas and 
Cllr Huw David for their openness with me and I genuinely believe that we 
have a good relationship and are all committed to working together to 
promote the values set out above and ensure that there is a high standard of 
conduct. 
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Appendix 2 
 

Promoting Compliance With the Code of Conduct 
 

Report by: 
 

Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas 

Political 
Group: 
 

Democratic Alliance (DA) 

No. of 
members: 

8 No. trained on Code: 8 (100%)* 
(*one member from late in 

previous term) 

  

For the 
period: 
 

October 2022 – June 2023 

  

Number, Source and Level of Complaints 
 

 Informal Local Resolution  PSOW 

Public 
 

0 0 0 

Officers 
 

0 0 0 

Councillors 
 

0 0 0 

  

Steps taken to Promote Compliance 
(To Be Completed by Group Leader) 

  
Include matters such as: 

- demonstrating personal commitment to and attending relevant development or training 
around equalities and standards;  

- encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around equalities 
and standards;  

- ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that 
Committee;  

 
The Democratic Alliance (DA) group consists of 50% new members and 50% returning 
members, some of whom have served a number of terms successively. 
 
Members use their digital calendars accordingly and have attended a wide spectrum of 
training and briefing sessions (e.g. Corporate Plan, treasury management) together with 
training relevant to their specific committees, particularly specialist training such as 
development control or appeals for e.g.  
 
All members have attended Code of Conduct training.  
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As Group Leader, I attend training sessions where my work commitments allow. I also sit on 
the Cabinet Committee – Equalities.  

- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal 
Council meetings;  

- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards 
Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;  

- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;  
- attend a meeting of the Council’s Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of 

Conduct issues;  

 
 
I am pleased to report that no member of the DA Group has had a complaint raised against 
them – whether informally or otherwise.  
 
 

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving 
standards;  

- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards 
of conduct within the Council.  

 
 
I remain committed as Group Leader to working with the Standards Committee, as per the 
resolution on 30 September 2022, throughout this term in an effort to promote high stands of 
conduct in public office. 
 
I continue to meet with fellow Group Leaders on a monthly basis to discuss a range of 
operational, strategic and other issues in a transparent and collegiate manner.  
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Promoting Compliance With the Code of Conduct 
 

Report by: 
 

Huw David 

Political 
Group: 
 

Labour Group 

No. of 
members: 

26 No. trained on Code: 100 % 

  

For the 
period: 
 

May 2022 – April 2023 

  

Number, Source and Level of Complaints 
 

 Informal Local Resolution  PSOW 

Public 
 

0 0 1 

Officers 
 

0 0 0 

Councillors 
 

0 0 1 

  

Steps taken to Promote Compliance 
(To Be Completed by Group Leader) 

  
Include matters such as: 

- demonstrating personal commitment to and attending relevant development or training 
around equalities and standards;  

- encouraging group members to attend relevant development or training around equalities 
and standards;  

- ensuring nominees to a Committee have received the recommended training for that 
Committee;  

I attend as many training and development sessions as I can to set up a good 
personal example.  
 
When notified of any individual needs I have reminded individual members of the 
need to complete any training or development.  
 
Long serving members are reminded of the need to undertake refresher training and 
that often changes in the law, in regulation and in policy require members who may 
have been trained in the past to require further training.  
 
I am aware of two complaints about members of the group. One was made to the 
Ombudsman and was not investigated, the case was closed and there was no 
criticism of the member. A complaint about a second member to the Ombudsman is 
currently being investigated.  
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Group Members are required to advise me of any complaints made against them.  

- promoting civility and respect within group communications and meetings and in formal 
Council meetings;  

- promoting informal resolution procedures in the Council, and working with the Standards 
Committee and monitoring officers to achieve local resolution;  

- promoting a culture within the group which supports high standards of conduct and integrity;  
- attend a meeting of the Council’s Standards Committee if requested to discuss Code of 

Conduct issues;  

 
I regularly remind member of the Group to maintain the highest level of integrity and 
conduct and show civility and respect towards council employees, the public and 
colleague members.   
 
To set the right example I personally always strive to show civility and respect to 
everyone that I have contact with in my role as Leader.  
 
My advice to members is always to seek and follow the professional advice of the 
Monitoring Officer as the statutory officer if that member has any queries or issues 
about conduct.  
 

 
 
 

 
 

- work to implement any recommendations from the Standards Committee about improving 
standards;  

- work together with other group leaders, within reason, to collectively support high standards 
of conduct within the Council.  

 
We have discussed in Group Leaders meetings how we can support high standards 
and recognise and support each other as Group Leaders in that shared effort and 
goal.   
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

ANNUAL REPORT  

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

As soon as possible after the end of each financial year, the 
Standards Committee must make an annual report to the 

Council.   

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 The purpose of the report is for the Standards Committee to receive the Annual 

Report for 2022/23 to be presented to full Council.   
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 In accordance with Section 8.7 of the Constitution the Committee must prepare an 

annual report to include:  
 

 a description of how the Committee has discharged its functions; 

 a summary of any reports and recommendations that were referred to the Standards 

Committee under Chapter 3 of Part 3 of the Local Government Act 2000; 

 a summary of the actions that the Committee has taken following consideration of the 

reports and recommendations referred to in (b) above; 

 a summary of any notices that were given to the Standards Committee under Chapter 

4 of Part 4 of the Local Government Act 2000; 

 the Committee’s assessment of the extent to which leaders of political groups on the 

Council have complied with their duties to promote and maintain high standards of 

conduct by members of their group and to cooperate with the Committee in the 

exercise of its functions; 

 any recommendations which the Committee considers it appropriate to make to the 

Council about any matters which falls within the Committee’s functions.   

3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1  The Annual Report for 2022/23 is attached as Appendix 1.   
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4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-

economic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been 
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council 
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the 
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will 
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report.  It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report.  This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
 
6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.   

 
7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
 
8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.  
 
9. Recommendation 

 
9.1 It is recommended that the Committee receive the Annual Report for 2022/23 to be 

presented to full Council.   
 

 
Background documents:  
None 
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Standards Committee Annual Report – 2022/23 

 

Foreword by the Chair 

As Chair of the Standards Committee (“the Committee”) I am pleased to present the 

Annual Report for the period 1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023.  This report covers the 

Committee’s core responsibilities and outlines the work undertaken in 2022/23. 

The work of the Committee would be harder and less effective without the support 

and contributions of the Members.  I would particularly like to offer my sincere 

condolences to the family and friends of our former member Mr Jeff Baker.  Jeff was 

appointed to the Committee back in 2016 and was dedicated to the Committee over 

the many years of his service. 

With the advent of the coronavirus pandemic, the arrangements for delivering 

Council services had to be rapidly changed.  This included arrangements for the 

introduction of virtual meetings.  Alongside this, officers had to quickly develop 

procedure rules and guidance to take account of this change.  I’m pleased to say 

that these rules are in place and continue to be working well with the Council now 

operating a hybrid model for all committee meetings.  

We are committed to promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct across 

the Bridgend County.  Our membership provides a healthy mix of Borough and Town 

and Community Council representation together with the independence of our Co-

opted Members in order to deliver professional and high quality support to the work 

of Bridgend Council. 

I have pleasure in presenting the 2022/23 report. 

Clifford Jones, OBE 

Chair, Standards Committee 

 

Membership  

The Standards Committee is made up of Independent Members, one Town and 

Community Council representative and two County Borough Councillors.  These are: 

Independent Members:   Borough Councillors:  

Clifford Jones OBE,    Cllr Martin Williams 

Philip Clarke,     Cllr Graham Walter 

Judith Kiely  

Jeff Baker  

Town and Community Council representative:  

Cllr Gavin Thomas  
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Bridgend County Borough Council  

This is the Annual Report of the Standards Committee for 2022/23.  The Committee 

seeks to promote and maintain high standards of conduct across the Council.  Under 

Section 63 of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 the Committee 

must make an annual report to the Authority describing how the Committee’s 

functions have been discharged during the financial year.  

The Roles of the Standards Committee  

The role and functions of the Committee are set out within Section 8 of the Council’s 

Constitution.  This covers such matters as:  

 Promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct by Councillors and Co-

opted Members 

 Monitoring the Council’s Whistleblowing Policy  

 Considering reports submitted by the Monitoring Officer and the Public 

Services Ombudsman for Wales  

 Monitoring the operation of the Members’ Code of Conduct  

 Granting dispensations in accordance with the Regulations  

 Monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups on the Council with their 

duties to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by the members of 

the group.  

 

The Standards Committee generally meets quarterly throughout the year.  

Recruitment  

On 20 July 2022, Council approved that the membership of the Committee be 

increased to eight Members and an additional Independent Member (co-opted) be 

appointed to the Committee.  At the meeting of the Standards Committee on 26 

September 2022, approval was given for commencing a new recruitment process for 

the appointment of an Independent Member to the Committee.  

Work of the Committee  

Our work during 2022/23 has continued to centre on the following main areas: 

Maintaining high standards  

The Council has ensured that Members have been trained to understand: 

 Members’ Code of Conduct 

 Importance of the Register of Member Interests. The declaration of interest 

forms are published on the Council’s website 

 The Investigation of Complaints and a local hearing procedure 
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Constitution  

The task of maintaining an up to date and current Constitution has continued in 

consultation with the Democratic Services Working Group, especially in light of the 

Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021.  The current Constitution was 

approved by Council in October 2022 and is available on the Council’s website.  

Monitoring compliance by leaders of political groups  

The provisions in the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 build on this 

by supporting a culture where members have a responsibility to act in a manner 

which respects and values all people. A duty under the Act is placed on the leaders 

of political groups to take steps to promote and maintain high standards of conduct 

of their members. Under the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) 

Regulations 1990 a political group is constituted where the Proper Officer is notified 

of two or more members who wish to be treated as a political group, the name of the 

group and the name of the one member of the group who is to act as its leader. At 

the Annual Meeting on 18 May 2022, the Proper Officer was informed in writing of 

the following political groups and leaders:  

 Labour – Group Leader: Cllr Huw David, Leader of the Council  

 Bridgend County Independents – Leader of Largest Opposition Group: Cllr 

Amanda Williams  

 Democratic Alliance Group – Group Leader: Cllr Ross Penhale-Thomas 

The three group leaders were invited to the meeting of the Committee on 30 

September 2022 and training on the duty was arranged for the Committee and 

Group Leaders in September 2022 by an external facilitator as the Committee has 

new functions under the 2021 Act to ensure group leaders have access to advice 

and training to support their new duties.   

Looking ahead, a report will be prepared and submitted to the Committee every 6 

months from each individual Group including details of attendance at mandatory 

training sessions, complaints and other relevant information.  The reports will be 

shared with the Monitoring Officer prior to being submitted to the Committee and 

individual Group Leaders will be invited to attend the Committee when their reports 

are being considered.  

Code of Conduct Complaints   

For 2022/23 there have been 5 Code of Conduct Complaints closed by the Public 

Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) with the subject matters relating to 

selflessness and stewardship, promotion of equality and respect and the duty to 

uphold the law. For all 5 cases a decision was taken not to investigate.   

There is currently one ‘live’ case ongoing which has been issued by the PSOW 

under Section 69 of the Local Government Act 2000. The allegations relate to the 

Councillor bringing the Council into disrepute and using their official capacity and 

Page 23



position improperly to confer on or secure for themselves an advantage.  The case 

will be investigated at a future meeting of the Committee.  

Town and Community Council Code of Conduct Complaints:   

Town/Community Council 
Decision not to 

investigate 
No action 
necessary  

Brackla Community Council  3 0 

Bridgend Town Council 5 1 

Coity Higher Community Council 0 0 

Laleston Community Council 0 0 

Llangynwyd Middle Community Council 0 0 

Maesteg Town Council 9 0 

Newcastle Higher Community Council 0 0 

Pencoed Town Council 0 0 

Porthcawl Town Council  4 1 

Ynysawdre Community Council  2 0 

 

Local Resolution Process  

The Standards Committee notes that the Local Resolution Protocol adopted by the 

Council continues to provide a helpful process for resolving relatively ‘low-level’ 

behavioural complaints made by County Borough Members about other Members, in 

a timely and proportionate way. 

Dispensations  

The Standards Committee has statutory power to grant dispensations to Members 

with a personal and prejudicial interest in a matter, to allow them to participate in a 

decision regarding that matter, in appropriate circumstances, which are set out in 

statutory regulations. 

No individual dispensations were granted to Members of the Council to allow them to 

speak and vote on any matter before the Council and / or Committee.  However, the 

general dispensation is always kept under review.  

Other Activities  

In addition to the above activities the Standards Committee also:  

 Received and considered case decisions of the Adjudication Panel for Wales  

 Received and noted the Ombudsman’s Annual Report for 2021-22 

 Noted the Welsh Government consultation on the standards of conduct draft 

statutory guidance for Leaders of political groups  

 Received and considered the revised Terms of Reference of the Committee 

following the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 
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Looking ahead 

Looking ahead, much of the work of the Committee is demand led.   

 The largest change anticipated for 2023 will be the recommendations 

following the independent review of Ethical Standards Framework (Richard 

Penn, report author).     

 The Committee will identify and support provision of regular training and 

refresher events for Elected Members of the Council (particularly on the 

importance of the new duties on Group Leaders under the 2021 Act).   

 Observation of Council and Committee Meetings – the Standards Committee 

will continue to observe proceedings at Council and Committee meetings to 

give feedback on observations and inform its work priorities.  

 Meetings with Group Leaders - to facilitate ongoing engagement with 

representatives from all political groups and to identify how the approach code 

of conduct matters in their political groups 

 Code of Conduct, Member Training and Development – the Standards 

Committee will consider the need for any further training on the Members’ 

Code of Conduct focussing on Town and Community Councils 

 Gifts and Hospitality - to review the Councils procedures for the acceptance 

and provision of gifts and hospitality by Officers; and continue to monitor the 

registers of gifts and hospitality received by Members. 

 

The Agenda and Minutes of the Standards Committee, together with all Reports 

considered at meetings are published online.   
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

INDEPENDENT REVIEW OF THE ETHICAL STANDARDS 
FRAMEWORK  

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

Consideration of the recommendations of the Independent 
Review of the Ethical Standards Framework which has 
remained largely unchanged over the last 20 years.  An 
effective framework is essential to ensure people and 
councillors from all backgrounds have confidence to 

engage with local democracy  

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 The purpose of the report is for the Committee to note the consultation on the 

Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (Penn Review).   
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 In March 2021 the, then, Minister for Housing and Local Government commissioned 

an Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework (“the Framework”) for 
local government in Wales established by the Local Government Act 2000 (“the 2000 
Act”).  

 
2.2 The Framework has remained largely unchanged over the last 20 years, so an 

independent review was felt important to maintain confidence in the system and 
ensure developments in the way councillors and their public lives are reflected in its 
operation. An effective ethical framework is essential to ensure people and 
councillors from all backgrounds have confidence to engage with local democracy or 
stand for elected office. It is part of making Wales a diverse and inclusive nation and 
its review is an action in our Anti-racist Wales Action Plan. In addition, it is essential 
the Framework reflects significant legislation made since its establishment, in 
particular the Equality Act 2010, the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 
2015 and the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021 (“the 2021 Act”).  
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2.3 The independent review (“the Review”) was undertaken by Richard Penn, a former 
local authority chief executive and former chair of the Independent Remuneration 
Panel for Wales. The terms of the Review were as follows:  

 
• an audit of the codes of conduct adopted by all the required authorities against the 
Model Code of Conduct to identify any local variances;  
 
• an analysis of the effectiveness of the Framework in fostering high standards of 
conduct in local government in Wales and public confidence in those arrangements; 
  
• consideration of whether the Framework is still ‘fit for purpose’, including whether 
the 10 principles of conduct are still relevant and whether the Model Code of Conduct 
needs updating. This included identification of areas where improvements 
could/should be made to the current arrangements;  
 
• consideration of the role of standards committees, including their role in relation to 
community councils and whether the establishment of sub committees has any 
impact on the process of supporting community councils and dealing with complaints;  
 
• an analysis of the arrangements and protocols in place within authorities to support 
members and staff in preventing the need for issues to a) arise in the first place, and 
b) be escalated beyond local resolution. This included areas such as clear 
communication and signposting, training and awareness and the authorities’ 
approach to addressing concerns;  
 
• consideration of the current sanctions and whether they are still appropriate.  

 
3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1 The review concluded the current Framework is ‘fit for purpose’ and works well in 

practice. It suggested a few amendments could lead to a greater emphasis in the 
Framework on prevention of complaints, improve the handling of complaints and 
result in already high ethical standards being further enhanced. 

 
3.2 Since the publication of the Review back in July 2021, engagement has taken place 

with stakeholders including Monitoring Officers, the Public Services Ombudsman for 
Wales (PSOW) and her office, the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) and 
One Voice Wales. The Review’s recommendations were also discussed at the All 
Wales Standards Conference in February 2022.  The consultation paper published in 
March 2023 (available at the following link: https://www.gov.wales/consultation-
recommendations-independent-review-ethical-standards-framework-richard-penn-
report) builds on the Review’s recommendations taking these discussions and other 
communications into account.  Members are requested to note that at the time of this 
report, the consultation period has closed. The outcome of the consultation will be 
reported to the Committee when available.  

 

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-

economic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been 
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council 
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the 
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review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will 
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report.  It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report.  This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
 
6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.   

 
7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
 
8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.  
 
9. Recommendation 

 
9.1 It is recommended that the Committee note the report.  
 

 
Background documents:  
None 
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

NATIONAL FORUM FOR STANDARDS COMMITTEE CHAIRS 

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

To note the establishment of a National Forum for Standard 
Committee Chairs to encourage consistency of approach 

and the adoption of best practice across Wales.  

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 To update Members in respect of the National Forum for Standards Committee 

Chairs.  
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 The Penn Report commented on the variety of practice across Wales in how 

Standards Committees discharge their duties.  Richard Penn, the report author, 
acknowledged the positive work of the forum for Chairs of Standards Committees in 
North and Mid Wales and recommended that an all-Wales Forum be established 
along the same lines to encourage consistency of approach and the adoption of best 
practice across Wales.  

 
3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1 All local authorities in Wales have agreed to create a National Forum to share 

practice.  Draft terms of reference for the Forum have been prepared by the Wales 
Monitoring Officers Group for agreement as outlined at paragraph 3.2.    

3.2 National Standards Committee Forum Terms of Reference  
 

The purpose of the Forum is to share best practice and provide a forum for problem 
solving across the 1) 22 principal Councils 2) 3 Fire and Rescue Authorities 3) 3 
National Park Authorities in relation to the work of Standards Committees. The role 
of the forum is to share information and so any decisions will have to be made by the 
individual Standards Committees. There will be times when the Forum would need to 
make a decision about administrative matters relating to its own practices and 
administration of meetings.  
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 Membership – Chair, with the Vice-Chair to attend in the absence of the Chair  

 Decision making will typically be by consensus but where a formal decision is 
required then there will be one vote per authority with the Chair of the Forum having 
the casting vote  

 Election of Chair and Vice Chair – every two years to provide consistency  

 Secretariat Support – the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) will send 
out agendas, prepare minutes and can prepare basic reports analysing practice 
across Wales. Officer support to prepare more extensive reports is dependent upon 
a Monitoring Officer from a council volunteering/agreeing to undertake the work  

 Frequency of Meetings – 2 meetings per year following a meeting of the Monitoring 
Officers Group of Lawyers in Local Government (LLG) 

 Agenda items will be suggested by Monitoring Officers based on discussions with 
their Standards Committees and the Forum will also have a forward work plan to 
which members could contribute  

 Each region will be asked to send 1 Monitoring Officer to represent the local 
authorities in that area, with 1 additional Monitoring Officer each for Fire and Rescue 
Authorities and National Park Authorities (making 6 Monitoring Officers in total). Each 
meeting could have a small agenda followed by a Training Session. Speakers from 
the Ombudsman’s Office, Adjudication Panel for Wales and Welsh Government could 
address the Forum on their work.  

 
3.3 The Forum will give Chairs the chance to share and agree to co-ordinate best 

practice, act as a sounding board for ideas and create a support network for Chairs 
and Committees. Each Standards Committee will retain primacy so the Forum will 
not be able to make binding decisions on behalf of local authorities.  

 

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-economic 

Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been considered in the 
preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council must consider the 
impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the review of policies, 
strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will be no significant or 
unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report. It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report. This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
 
6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.  
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7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
 
8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 The secretariat support for the Forum is being provided by WLGA which will minimise 

impact on Council resources. Furthermore, the working arrangements for the Forum 
have been designed to fit into existing structures such as meetings of LLG so will 
need little extra resource. 

 
9. Recommendation 

 
9.1 It is recommended that the Committee note the report and confirm that the Chair 

and Monitoring Officer (or their deputies) represent BCBC. 
 

 
Background documents:  
None 
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

GIFTS AND HOSPITALITY  

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

To consider the harmonisation of gifts and hospitality 
thresholds so as to ensure consistency across Wales 

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 The purpose of the report is for the Committee to consider the harmonisation of gifts 

and hospitality thresholds to ensure consistency across the Welsh local authorities.   
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 Under the Members’ Code of Conduct, Members are required to register the receipt 

of any gifts, hospitality or other benefits where the value of the item or the benefits 
exceeds a threshold determined by the Council.  In Bridgend, the current threshold 
is £25.    

 
3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1 The Independent Review of the Ethical Standards Framework in Wales (Penn 

Review), noted that the Members’ Code of Conduct does not specify a threshold for 
Members’ declarations of gifts and hospitality. It noted that the threshold set by 
individual authorities across Wales varies from £21 to £50. The Report recommended 
that the Members’ Code of Conduct should be amended to specify a threshold in 
order to ensure consistency across Wales.   

 
3.2 All Monitoring Officers across Wales have been asked to seek the views of their 

Standards Committees on whether a standard threshold value should be voluntarily 
agreed by all Welsh local authorities, and if so, what that threshold should be.  The 
table below shows the thresholds for the local authorities and Members will note that 
the average threshold is £25.  

  
   

Page 35

Agenda Item 8



 

Local Authority Threshold (£) 
 

Blaenau Gwent  20 

Bridgend  25 

Caerphilly  25 

Cardiff  25 

Carmarthenshire  25 

Denbighsire  25 

Gwynedd  25 

Merthyr  All must be registered  

Monmouthshire  No specific threshold  

Neath Port Talbot  All must be registered  

Pembrokeshire  25 

Powys  25 

Rhondda Cynnon Taff  25 

Swansea  25 

Torfaen  25 

Vale of Glamorgan  50 for gifts and 25 for hospitality  

Wrexham  25 

Ynys Mos  25 

 

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-

economic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been 
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council 
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the 
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will 
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report.  It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report.  This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
 
6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.   

 
7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
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8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.  
 
9. Recommendation 

 
9.1 It is recommended that the Committee support the proposal that local authorities in 

Wales should voluntarily harmonise their thresholds for the registration of gifts and 
hospitality.   

 
 
Background documents:  
None 
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Meeting of:  

 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Date of Meeting:  

 
7 JULY 2023  

 

 
Report Title:  

OBSERVATION OF THE VALE OF GLAMORGAN 
COUNCIL’S STANDARDS COMMITTEE  

 

 
Report Owner / 
Corporate Director:  

 

 
MONITORING OFFICER  

Responsible 
Officer:  

LAURA GRIFFITHS 
GROUP MANAGER LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 

 
 

Policy Framework 
and Procedure 
Rules:  

There is no effect upon the Policy Framework and 
Procedure Rules  

Executive 
Summary:  
 

To update the Committee following Members observing a 
meeting of the Vale of Glamorgan Council’s Committee.  

This was in order to gain greater knowledge and 
understanding of what occurs at meetings of other 

Standards Committees.    

 
1. Purpose of Report  
 
1.1 To update the Committee following Members of this Committee observing a 

meeting of the Vale of Glamorgan Council’s Standards Committee.   
 

2. Background  
 
2.1 Members of the Committee have previously indicated that they wish to attend a 

Standards Committee of another local authority as observers.  This was to gain a 
greater knowledge and understanding of what occurs at these meetings and to build 
on their knowledge.     

 
3. Current situation / proposal  
 
3.1 Back in January 2020, Cllr Graham Walters and Mr Clifford Jones OBE (Chair) 

attended a meeting of the Vale of Glamorgan Council’s Standards Committee as 
observers.  Prior to the meeting the Members were advised that they did not have 
any speaking or voting rights as they were acting as observers and that they must 
not take part in the meeting they were observing or engage in any political 
discussions.  

 
3.2 A feedback report following observations of the meeting has been presented in writing 

to the Monitoring Officer and is attached as Appendix 1 for presentation to the 
Committee.  Whilst it is acknowledged that the meeting took place pre pandemic, 
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Members will note the observations made, what went well and areas that could be 
improved upon by this Committee.   

 
3.3 As part of their remit Members of this Committee can also attend any BCBC meeting 

and meetings of Town and Community Councils. Given the changes in working 
arrangements it may be an opportune time for Members to undertake this 
observation.  

 
 

4. Equality implications (including Socio-economic Duty and Welsh Language) 
 
4.1 The protected characteristics identified within the Equality Act 2010, Socio-

economic Duty and the impact on the use of the Welsh Language have been 
considered in the preparation of this report. As a public body in Wales, the Council 
must consider the impact of strategic decisions, such as the development or the 
review of policies, strategies, services and functions. It is considered that there will 
be no significant or unacceptable equality impacts as a result of this report 

 

5. Well-being of Future Generations implications and connection to Corporate 
Well-being Objectives 

 
5.1 The well-being goals identified in the Act were considered in the preparation of this 

report.  It is considered that there will be no significant or unacceptable impacts upon 
the achievement of well-being goals/objectives as a result of this report.  This report 
also assists in the achievement of the following well-being objective under the Well-
being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015:- 

 
 A county borough where people feel valued, heard and part of their community.   
 
5.2 Standards are an implicit requirement in the successful implementation of the 

corporate well-being objectives. 
 
6. Climate Change Implications  
 
6.1 There are no climate change implications.   

 
7. Safeguarding and Corporate Parent Implications 
 
7.1 There are no safeguarding and corporate parent implications.  
 
8.  Financial Implications  
 
8.1 There are no financial implications arising from this report.  
 
9. Recommendations 
 

It is recommended:  
 

9.1 That the Committee note the report and the observations from the Vale of 
Glamorgan meeting.  

 
9.2 That Members decide whether they would like to observe BCBC or Town and 
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Community Council meetings, and if so, nominate Standards Members to undertake 
the observation.  
 
Background documents:  
None 
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Report from visit to Vale of Glamorgan CC Standards Committee 
 
January 23rd 2020 
 
 
Myself and our Chairman, Cliff Jones, attended the above meeting as 
observers as requested. 
 
We were greeted and introduced by the Chair Mr R Hendicott and were 
the seated in the public gallery, the acoustics were poor but we managed 
to follow proceedings. 
 
Items covered on the agenda (apart from standard items) are set out as 
below:- 
 

1. Applications for Dispensation and use of Monitoring Officers 
Delegated powers.  

 
There were six applications for dispensation from councillors, who 
had either grandchildren or children attending VOG schools, and 
where they wished to speak and vote on school related matters 
within their own individual councils. These were all granted subject 
to usual conditions. 

 
The Monitoring Officer was granted delegated powers to deal with 
such matters, and report each to future meetings. 

  
2. Observations from Independent Members form attending town and 

community council meetings. VOG Council has introduced regular 
visits (3 or so per year in total) to observe proceedings, as part of 
the Council Standards Committee role to promote and maintain high 
standards of conduct by councillors. 

 
Three reports were heard, where members had followed an 
approved aide memoir. Some concerns were raised and noted, no 
actions were considered or decided. 

 
3. Monitoring Officer meetings with Town and Community Council 

Clerks 
 

4. The Monitoring Officer holds six monthly meetings with Town and 
Community Council Clerks as part of the Council Standards 
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Committee role to promote and maintain high standards of conduct 
by councillors. 
 
The meetings “provide opportunities for discussion of matters of 
mutual concern, to have regard to the principles of standards in 
public life and to provide networking opportunities.” 
 
The MO’s written report was reviewed and accepted. 

 
5. Local Authority Register of Gifts and Hospitality 

 
In January 2019 a report by The Committee on Standards in Public 
Life had made recommendations in respect of Councils registers 
and associated policy. This review and recommendations had been 
adopted in draft and the Standards Committee was asked to 
recommend the draft to full council. This was agreed. 
 

6. The Committee went on to consider a report relating to a complaint 
against Councillor A in respect of B Community Council. At the point 
the meeting went into private session and we did not observe. 

 
Overall, attending the meeting was very helpful; I have made some 
recommendations for our committee to consider:- 
 

A. Consider current procedure in respect of Dispensations; how is this 
done now? Is any action required? 

 
B. Independent members to carry out observations of town and 

community council meetings – perhaps in line with current VOG 
policy. 
 

C. Consider the VOG MO’s six monthly meetings with town and 
community council clerks; is this different to the current town and 
community council forum? Can this process add value and support 
BCBC Standards Committee remit? 
 

D. Consider the Register of Gifts and Hospitality policy, should this be 
reviewed say every 12 months as good practice? 
 

Cllr Graham Walter 
 
23rd January 2020 
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